2023 **PESTICIDES IN THE PANTES TRANSPARENCY & RISK INFORMATION**



Lead Author



Cailin Dendas, Environmental Health Program Coordinator, As You Sow

Cailin Dendas is the Environmental Health Program Coordinator at *As You Sow*. She has over five years of experience working in sustainability as a writer, researcher, and marketing specialist. Cailin has worked on projects in eco-conscious fashion, sustainable agriculture, green construction, and other environmental areas throughout her career. She studied Rhetoric and Global Environmental Sustainability at Colorado State University and is certified in Sustainable Capitalism and ESG through the University of California, Berkeley School of Law. She uses her deep understanding of environmental processes and challenges to source and a You Sow.

sustainable agricultural solutions at As You Sow.

Contributing Author



Danielle Fugere, President & Chief Counsel, As You Sow

Danielle Fugere, President & Chief Counsel, leads *As You Sow*'s program teams in creating lasting social and environmental change through shareholder advocacy and legal initiatives. She brings an in-depth knowledge of clean energy, sustainability, and team building to her work. Danielle previously served as Executive Director of the Environmental Law Foundation, focusing on environmental health and water protection; as Western Regional Program Director for national nonprofit Friends of the Earth, she spearheaded innovative climate change strategies and directed campaigns to promote sustainable alternative energies and fuels. Through

her work, Danielle has been instrumental in securing industry conversions to environmentally sound technologies and securing compliance with environmental laws. She holds a J.D. from the University of California, Berkeley School of Law, and a B.A. in Political Economics from the University of California, Berkeley.

Researcher



Jesus Diaz, Program Research Manager, As You Sow

Jesus Diaz leads *As You Sow*'s Toxic Enforcement team, overseeing research and evaluation of California's Proposition 65 listed chemicals found in certain consumer products and foods. His work empowers California consumers to make informed decisions on how to protect themselves from chemicals that can cause cancer, birth defects, or other reproductive health issues. Most recently, he worked with *As You Sow* as a Toxic Enforcement Investigator dissecting the public health impacts of heavy metal-contaminated foods as well as the identification of products most contaminated by heavy metals. Jesus has a wealth of experience

in environmental health science and has done extensive research on the effects of pesticide mixtures on amphibians.

Jesus has an MPH from the University of California, Berkeley School of Public Health, and a B.A. in Integrative Biology from the University of California, Berkeley. His most recent experience includes working at the Office of Environmental Health Hazard Assessment Office researching and analyzing the intersection of toxic constituents, public health, and consumer products based on Proposition 65 guidelines.

Researcher



Kendyl Van Dyke, Environmental Health Fellow, As You Sow

Kendyl Van Dyke is a fellow of *As You Sow*'s Environmental Health program, focusing on the 2023 *Pesticides in the Pantry* report. Kendyl is a master's candidate at the University of Montana, studying agroecology and food systems and teaching undergraduate composition. Her previous work includes farming on family-owned, small-scale, organic vegetable farms in Western Washington; USDA organic certification assistance; environmental education; and managing the Alpine Lakes Collaborative in partnership with the U.S. Forest Service.

Acknowledgments

This report was made possible by the generous support of the Battery Foundation, Clarence E. Heller Foundation, Marisla Foundation, and Tides Foundation. Additional support was provided by the Argosy Foundation, Arntz Family Foundation, Firedoll Foundation, Ford Foundation, Ann and Gordon Getty Foundation, Laird Norton Family Foundation, Manaaki Foundation, Nathan Cummings Foundation, The Roddenberry Foundation, Singing Field Foundation, Tara Health Foundation, and Wallace Global Fund. Editorial and project support were provided by Director of Communications & Project Management, Jill Courtenay, Press Liaison and Shareholder Relations Coordinator, Sophia Wilson, and Communications Project Coordinator, Brenna McMillen; along with communications consultants Hillary Bowling, Ryon Harm, Wesley Henjum, and Susan Honea. Also, a special thanks to design consultant John Opet.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

BACKGROUND	4
INTRODUCTION	4
Pesticide Use Impacts	4
Growing Consumer and Investor Concerns	
Pesticide Reduction and Elimination Practices	10
Conclusion	12
SCORECARD	13
RECOMMENDATIONS	22
APPENDIX A	24
ENDNOTES	26

BACKGROUND

The first edition of *Pesticides in the Pantry:* Transparency & Risk in Food Supply Chains was published in 2019 to communicate to investors the need for the food manufacturing industry to manage pesticide-related risk in agricultural supply chains.¹ It was also published to assess major food companies' progress, if any, in addressing the growing problem of pesticide-related risk. In 2021, our second edition of Pesticides in the Pantry highlighted food manufacturers' progress, successes, and failures in reducing pesticiderelated risk. In this third edition of *Pesticides in* the Pantry, we provide updates on 17 food manufacturers' progress toward achieving past and current pesticide reduction goals. We also communicate to investors changes in the landscape of pesticide-related issues and solutions developed over the past two years.



INTRODUCTION

As discussed below, the United States' pesticide-intensive food production practices generate material risks and adversely impact human health. Over one billion pounds of conventional pesticides² are used in the U.S. annually. Globally, farmers are spending nearly \$60 billion on pesticides a year,³ which market researchers expect to increase.

Pesticide Use Impacts Pesticides and Human Health

In the late 1800s, U.S. farmers struggled to protect their crops against the newly invasive codling moth. Farmers discovered that coating their fruit trees with lead and arsenic⁴ effectively prevented the pests from interfering with crop yields. Consumers, however, began experiencing adverse health effects following their exposure to the toxic carcinogens. As agricultural professionals began searching for an alternative to lead and arsenic to maintain their crop yields while minimizing negative health effects, the cycle of pesticide whack-a-mole began.

Farmers replaced the harmful pesticides with an organophosphate, dichloro-diphenyl-trichloroethane (DDT), a chemical deemed safe for public use by the U.S. Food and Drug Administration (FDA).⁵ Organophosphates were developed in 1903 by a German chemist⁶ and, prior to their use as a pesticide, were used for mass genocide by Nazis. The FDA banned DDT in 1972⁷ due to its adverse impacts on biodiversity and human health, but the agricultural industry continues to use a plethora of organophosphates today.

The U.S. agricultural industry has a longstanding history of regrettable substitutions.⁸ Over the years, the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) discontinued 134 pesticides⁹ due to their adverse impacts on human health and the environment. Yet, the industry has continued a cycle of replacing de-listed toxic synthetic additives, like DDT, with pesticides that cause similar acute and long-term health effects.

The harm caused by this cycle is real. Scientists at Pesticide Action Network discovered that 385 million individuals experience unintentional, acute pesticide poisoning annually.¹⁰ About 11,000 of those pesticide-poisoning cases resulted in death.¹¹ Farmworkers have higher pesticide exposure rates and, therefore, have a greater susceptibility to poisoning. Nearly 44% of farmworkers experience pesticide poisoning each year.¹²

Acute respiratory failure is the leading cause of death in patients with acute pesticide poisoning,¹³ and organophosphates are the class of pesticides with the highest mortality rate.¹⁴ Individuals can experience any level of pesticide poisoning by mixing, applying, or cleaning up agricultural chemicals. Pesticides may enter the body through the skin, eyes, lungs, and/or mouth, causing acute or chronic health problems, and can be carried home on clothing.¹⁵

Long-term exposure to pesticides is linked to chronic health effects such as cancer, Parkinson's disease, asthma, anxiety, depression, and attention deficit and hyperactivity disorder.¹⁶ Farmers, farmworkers, fenceline communities, manufacturing facility workers, and consumers are all at risk of developing pesticide-related chronic health problems. Symptomatic individuals and medical professionals often have trouble linking health effects to pesticide exposure because chronic effects may take weeks, months, or years to arise.

Recently, toxicologists and epidemiologists began studying the impacts of pesticide exposure on mental health. One study found agricultural workers using two classes of pesticides were more likely to be diagnosed with depression.¹⁷ Scientists at the Federal University of Pelotas also discovered farmworkers using pesticides in Brazil were more likely to commit suicide.¹⁸ Similarly, the World Health Organization (WHO) revealed individuals in China who stored pesticides in their homes were twice as likely to experience suicidal thoughts.¹⁹ Pesticides' global impacts on mood and brain health directly correlate with the high mortality rate in the agricultural sector.²⁰

Scientists at the University of Aveiro have also linked pesticide exposure to adverse reproductive and infantile health effects. Since 1960, the global infertility rate increased by about 27%, which professionals suspect is caused by pesticides' effects on testicular somatic cells.²¹ Scientists at the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention have identified correlations between pesticide exposure and birth defects and miscarriages.²²



Infants and children are more susceptible to pesticide toxicity compared to adults. Because children's internal organs and nervous systems are still developing and maturing,²³ they have fewer natural defenses against pesticides. One of the earliest occurrences of pesticide exposures infants encounter derives from breast milk.²⁴

In 2023, excessive pesticide pollution from agriculture makes consumer protection nearly impossible. Rainwater, soil, and drinking water around the world are ridden with toxic carcinogens from the agricultural industry. Scientists at Harvard T.H. Chan School of Public Health discovered that pesticide biomarkers are present in the blood and urine of over 90% of U.S. residents.²⁵ Professionals also found high counts of pesticide residue in the bodies of indigenous Arctic individuals who do not use synthetic additives in their food supplies.²⁶ Volatized pesticides from high-production countries like the U.S. continuously pollute northern regions through the effects of hemisphere sinks, causing global human health effects.

Pesticides and Injustice

The unequal distribution of pesticide-related health effects globally is a symptom of environmental injustice and racism. Throughout history, environmental pollutants have disproportionately impacted Black, Indigenous, and People of Color, as well as low-income communities. One of the most direct cases of injustice relating to pesticide use occurs on agricultural land.

Currently, approximately 96% of private agricultural landowners in the U.S. are white.²⁷ Few commercial-scale farm owners engage in fieldwork or other agricultural practices in which they would experience pesticide exposure.

In the U.S., 78% of farmworkers are Hispanic.²⁸ Nearly one-third of farmworkers live in California where the agricultural industry uses 200 million pounds of pesticides annually.²⁹ Hispanic farmworkers and their families experience higher pesticide exposure rates than white farm owners,³⁰ which is an important form of environmental racism.

The Canadian Encyclopedia defines environmental racism as "the disproportionate proximity and greater exposure of Indigenous, Black and other racialized communities to polluting industries and environmentally hazardous activities."³¹ The disproportionate application of pesticides in dense agricultural regions like California creates unequal environmental and human health threats to marginalized communities. Areas of California with majority Hispanic populations like San Joaquin and Fresno are considered agricultural sacrifice zones because of their pesticide-related toxicity.³² The government also reinforces environmental injustice and racism in these predominantly Hispanic communities by permitting the use of harmful pesticides like chlorpyrifos, which are banned for commercial use, on agricultural land.

As growers and food companies continue to promote or allow pesticide application in fields, the rate of adverse human health effects on farmworkers and fenceline communities may rise. The low wages provided to farmworkers also limit farmworkers' access to medical care and relief from agrochemical-related symptoms. The National Agriculture Workers Survey found the average hourly pay for U.S. farmworkers is \$13.59.³³ Based on a conventional 40-hour week schedule, farmworkers' annual salaries equal \$26,093 with no

benefits. Low wages and no benefits leave many farmworkers defenseless against the toxic health effects of pesticides in their workplaces.

Some farmworkers are also unaware of the health risks posed by pesticide exposure. Around 62% of agricultural workers in the U.S. are most comfortable speaking Spanish.³⁴ When agricultural landowners fail to provide bilingual pesticide protection training, they increase farmworkers' risk of pesticide poisoning and other adverse health effects from mishandling, increasing the injustice they experience.



Pesticide-related environmental injustice also occurs in low-income communities with less access to safe and healthy foods. There are over 6,500 food deserts in the U.S.,³⁵ and most occur in regions with high poverty rates and predominantly Latino and Black residents. Individuals living in food deserts may have a difficult time accessing organic or pesticide-free food within their budgets, increasing their risk of pesticide exposure.

Indigenous communities also experience a greater distribution of pesticide-related health effects compared to white U.S. residents. Non-native individuals control a significant amount of native land in the U.S., and 92% of all agrochemical purchases for reservation cropland operations were conducted by non-natives.³⁶

Native community members experience greater rates of pesticide exposure due to their reliance on the land. Hemisphere sinks are also contributing to the unequal distribution of pesticides, which pollute arctic indigenous communities.

When farmers and farmworkers closer to the equator use pesticides, the chemicals may volatilize and resurface in cooler regions through long-range atmospheric transport.³⁷ One study found 50% of a Baffin Island Inuit diet contains chlordane-related compounds and toxaphene exceeding acceptable daily intake levels.³⁸

Another study found DDT in ice core samples of the Jarvis Glacier in Eastern Alaska. As the climate changes and glaciers continuously melt, the risk of DDT's bioconcentration up the food chain increases. Arctic communities regularly consuming fish are at high risk of developing cancer from their organochlorine exposure.³⁹ Pesticide pollution thus places indigenous individuals' health at risk and jeopardizes the traditional lifestyles of Arctic natives.

Pesticides and Climate Harm

As industrial agricultural practices have increasingly evolved with yield abundance as their primary goal, resilience and ecosystem stability have suffered. Monocropping is a widely used practice that effectively increases the production of specific crops and decreases food scarcity. As with many industrial agricultural practices, monocropping creates unintended environmental effects.

Monocropping is a pesticide-intensive farming practice that lacks diverse plant and animal species that naturally control pests,⁴⁰ which increases pest outbreaks. Excessive pesticide use leads to the evolution of pesticide-resistant species,⁴¹ which decreases the efficiency of synthetic inputs and often requires greater volumes of or more toxic pesticides, a cycle that adversely impacts the climate, water, soil quality, ecosystems, farmworkers, and fenceline communities.

Increasing pesticide usage to artificially control agricultural ecosystems, in turn, increases emissions. Nearly 99% of synthetic chemicals used to produce pesticides come from fossil fuels.⁴² Fossil fuels account for more than 75% of greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions and are the greatest contributor to climate change.⁴³

Pesticides also generate GHG emissions after application. Fumigant pesticides increase nitrous oxide (N2O) development in soil eight times over natural production levels.⁴⁴ N2O is 300 times more potent than carbon dioxide,⁴⁵ and the EPA lists agriculture as N2O's top emission source.⁴⁶

Pesticide application processes can produce additional GHG emissions by releasing volatile organic compounds (VOCs) and nitrogen oxides (NOx). VOCs produce ground-level ozone in agricultural regions when they interact with ultraviolet (UV) rays and NOx, which is produced from fertilizers⁴⁷ and gas-powered farming equipment. Ground-level ozone contributes to climate change by adversely impacting plant and animal species' biodiversity. It also directly affects human health by causing asthma, chronic bronchitis, and emphysema.⁴⁸ Individuals often associate fumigant pesticides with VOCs, but scientists studying California's Joaquin Valley found 76% of non-fumigant pesticides also generate VOC emissions.⁴⁹

Some pesticides like sulfuryl fluoride are themselves greenhouse gases. Agricultural workers use the pesticide to fumigate crops during transportation and storage processes. Sulfuryl fluoride is 4,800 times more effective at trapping heat than carbon dioxide.⁵⁰

Consistent pesticide use creates contradictory outcomes for small- and large-scale farming. Pesticides can adversely affect the predators, parasites, and pathogenic organisms that naturally manage pest populations.⁵¹ Farmers must continue purchasing new versions of pesticides or genetically engineered seeds from chemical companies to protect their crops from pesticide-resistant species. Additionally, negative impacts on organisms can cause soil degradation and limit carbon sequestration.



Earthworms, beetles, ground nesting bees, and ants are critical to soil health. Pesticides directly harm soil-dwelling invertebrates that increase soil's ability to sequester carbon dioxide.⁵² Pesticides also degrade the fungi and bacteria in soil that contribute to stable forms of soil organic carbon. Limiting the planet's natural carbon management practices increases atmospheric emissions, contributing to climate change.

Maintaining healthy soil quality is also essential to protecting the future of food production. In some regions, conventional pesticide-intensive farming practices have damaged topsoil – the most nutrient-rich layer of soil – which is crucial for food production. Scientists at the University of Massachusetts conducted a study in the U.S. Corn Belt, which extends from Ohio to Nebraska, and discovered 35% of the agricultural land has lost its topsoil

completely.⁵³ It is estimated that topsoil loss costs the Midwest's agricultural industry about three billion dollars annually.⁵⁴ Decreasing pesticide use to improve soil health reduces economic, ecological, and climate risks.

Pesticides and Economic Risk

In the short term, pesticides successfully lower costs by decreasing crop losses. Long-term pesticide use, however, can decrease crop yields and increase food costs.

Pesticide-related crop degradation results in an estimated \$1.4 billion loss in the U.S. annually.⁵⁵ Other costs associated with pesticide use include public health, \$1.1 billion year; pesticide resistance in pests, \$1.5 billion; bird losses due to pesticides, \$2.2 billion; and groundwater contamination, \$2.0 billion.⁵⁶ The adverse effects of pesticide use on economic and environmental outcomes should cause investors to question the continued use of chemical-intensive agriculture.

Rising soil temperatures associated with climate change increase the volatilization and degradation of pesticides,⁵⁷ which decreases their effectiveness. As temperatures continue rising and precipitation patterns change, farmworkers must apply more pesticides to maintain consistent crop yields. U.S. farmers spend about \$15 billion on pesticides every year.⁵⁸ In 1985, farmers spent an inflation-adjacent \$3.9 billion on pesticides, demonstrating the increase in pesticide-related spending as climate change effects worsen.



Climate change's impacts on pests also increase the financial burden of pesticide use on farmers. Scientists at University of Zagreb predict that rising temperatures will accelerate pests' metabolisms,⁵⁹ leading them to increase their consumption of crops. Heat and alternate precipitation patterns also adversely impact crops' pest resilience, which is likely to lead farmers to spend significantly more on synthetic additives annually.

Pesticides cause negative impacts on the financial sector by depleting pollinator populations. Pesticides, particularly neonicotinoids, are one of the top three causes of pollinator population decline globally.⁶⁰ About \$34 billion of the U.S. economy depends on pollinators, and insect-derived pollination contributes to over 75% of the global food supply.⁶¹

Consumers are becoming increasingly aware of the negative impact pesticides have on biodiversity and human health. Researchers found that 81% of U.S. residents want pesticide-free food.⁶² Manufacturers' continuous use of pesticides throughout supply chains presents a material risk relating to consumer loyalty.

While many growers are aware of the adverse effects of pesticide use, it has proven difficult for most growers to get off the pesticide "treadmill" where pesticide use leads to adverse results and greater dependence on pesticides.⁶³ One example of this is the introduction of genetically engineered seeds in combination with glyphosate use for weed control. Glyphosate was initially lauded as environmentally benign compared with alternative herbicides. However, its widespread use combined with "Roundup Ready" varieties of maize, oilseed rape, and soybean, along with reduced tillage, led to the proliferation of herbicide-resistant super weeds and a consequent industry movement toward even more toxic pesticides to control the nearly 60 million acres of impacted agricultural land.⁶⁴

There are many other factors that prevent growers from decreasing reliance on synthetic inputs.⁶⁵ Such factors range from competition with other growers using pesticides; to investments in equipment geared toward large-scale, pesticide-reliant farming; advertising and promotion of chemicals; the discounted value of declining yields and higher future costs; and lack of knowledge about and acceptance of more sustainable farming methods, among others. Despite these challenges, adoption of more sustainable farming practices like regenerative agriculture and integrated pest management are increasingly being adopted and can eliminate growers' reliance on pesticides while protecting their yields and long-term profit from pest interference.

Growing Consumer and Investor Concerns

The rise of environmental, social, and governance (ESG) concerns is influencing investment decisions and behaviors. In 2021, \$649 billion globally went into ESG-focused funds.⁶⁶ Individuals continue to prioritize environmental and human health protection in their investments as an economic risk reduction strategy. Food manufacturers began responding to investors' ESG concerns by adding elements of sustainability throughout their supply chains. Many companies have developed strategies to prevent deforestation, reduce GHG emissions, and minimize water and energy usage.

Until recently, though, pesticide reduction has been nearly absent from company sustainability policies and reporting to investors. This oversight opens significant avenues for liability and regulatory risk. It is also inconsistent with consumer trends. Nearly 89% of individuals believe it should be easier to ban harmful chemicals and protect vulnerable populations from pollution.⁶⁷ About 93% agree it is important to remove toxic chemicals from products and communities.⁶⁸ Reflecting these trends, organic and pesticide-free food sales reached \$132.7 billion in 2021.⁶⁹

To minimize the long-term financial risk associated with pesticide use, while also supporting changing consumer concerns, food suppliers and manufacturers must increase transparency around pesticide use in food supply chains and support pesticide reduction practices to minimize shareholder and stakeholder risks.

Pesticide Reduction and Elimination Practices

Leading food manufacturers are beginning to address pesticide risk by adopting organic standards, integrated pest management, and regenerative agriculture practices. In the previous versions of this report, we referred to pesticide reduction and elimination practices as "sustainable solutions." After evaluating recent trends within food manufacturers' ESG and Corporate Responsibility reports, we decided to eliminate references to "sustainable" practices, especially when used as

a goal, as the term does not clearly convey what standards are expected of suppliers and producers, what goals are sought, and whether progress is being achieved and measured. We are hopeful that assessing the individual factors of sustainability, rather than accepting a catchall phrase, may influence stronger transparency and action standards among food manufacturers and minimize greenwashing.⁷⁰

Organic

Certified organic farming is a well-established and successful system for growing food without the use of most synthetic pesticides. Organic foods are certified through a robust set of standards under the federal USDA National Organic Program. The USDA permits the use of natural substances and prohibits use of most synthetic substances, including over 900 pesticides otherwise allowed in agriculture.⁷¹

The program ensures that the natural substances allowed in organic farming are safe for consumers and the ecosystem. For example, arsenic and strychnine are natural substances that the USDA has banned from organic farming.⁷² The program also prohibits the use of synthetic fertilizers, genetically modified organisms (GMO), and antibiotics in livestock.

Instead of relying on synthetic inputs, organic farmers support ecological practices by rotating crops, increasing crop diversity, fostering natural predators of pests, and building soil health to improve plant immunity and prevent pest-related disturbances. Organic farms also protect farmworkers' physical and mental health by minimizing their pesticide exposure. Food manufacturing companies can invest in environmental and human health protection by



choosing to source organic ingredients and supporting farmers in their adoption of pesticide-reduction practices along the way to organic certification.

Integrated Pest Management

Integrated Pest Management (IPM) is a system that minimizes pesticide use and risk by regularly inspecting and monitoring crops to correct conditions leading to pest interference. The EPA currently offers a vague description of IPM, which reads:

"Integrated Pest Management (IPM) is an effective and environmentally sensitive approach to pest management that relies on a combination of common-sense practices. IPM programs use current, comprehensive information on the life cycles of pests and their interaction with the environment. This information, in combination with available pest control methods, is used to manage pest damage by the most economical means, and with the least possible hazard to people, property, and the environment."⁷³

Others define IPM simply as a cost-effective means of controlling pests, and some define it as a farming technique that implements cultural, biological, and physical strategies to eliminate or suppress pest populations and only utilize chemical controls as a last resort. More robust descriptions leave less room for interpretation and focus on reducing pesticide use and risk. When food manufacturing companies require suppliers to implement IPM programs as a means of reducing pesticide risks, establishing clear goals, standards, and metrics is essential.

Regenerative Agriculture

Regenerative agriculture has been broadly described as a holistic farming approach that prioritizes soil health and biodiversity protection to achieve climate resilience, water conservation, and carbon sequestration and to sustain ecosystems. It is important to understand that, like "sustainable," some definitions of regenerative agriculture are robust while others are weak. Ecologically regenerative agriculture should reduce farmers' reliance on synthetic inputs and improve ecological, social, economic, and human health outcomes, including long-term food security. Like organic farming, regenerative agriculture supports natural crop production patterns rather than relying on synthetic inputs. Regenerative agriculture is a traditional farming practice utilizing techniques originating from Native Americans.⁷⁴ Features of regenerative farming include planting cover crops, minimizing or avoiding soil tillage, integrating livestock, and diversifying crops.

To achieve soil and yield benefits from regenerative agriculture, farmers must eliminate or significantly reduce their reliance on synthetic pesticides. The pesticide reduction component reduces harm to soil organisms and helps prevent topsoil loss and degradation. Regenerative practices also increase a plant's ability to sequester carbon and other equivalent emissions. By improving soil health through regenerative agriculture, farmers can both decrease harmful emissions and increase crop resiliency in a changing climate.

Given the lack of standards and variations in regenerative practices, it is critical that any company investing in such practices clearly define and disclose which strategies will be adopted, including explicitly stating whether pesticides will be reduced or eliminated and how success will be measured. It is also important to note that regenerative agriculture practices are place-based. Agricultural community-wide collaboration can help farmers in similar climates develop successful regenerative agriculture adoption strategies.

Conclusion

Companies can mitigate long-term financial and ecological risks by requiring their suppliers to adopt one or more of the pesticide reduction and elimination practices listed above. Growing investor concern around the risks of declining crop production efficiencies, especially in the face of climate change, litigation related to health and environmental damages, changing consumer demands for clean and healthy foods, and reputational loss leave food manufacturers no choice but to reevaluate their pesticide policies.

Shareholders recognize there are many ways to successfully approach the problems associated with pesticidedependent farming methods. A clear set of disclosures on actions taken and successes achieved will assist shareholders in understanding how well these important issues are being managed by food companies.



SCORECARD

Overview

This report benchmarks major food manufacturers on their adoption of practices to measure and mitigate risks related to the use of synthetic pesticides in agricultural supply chains. In scoring a set of questions related to pesticide-related company strategies and disclosure, the report provides a picture of the industry's overall performance, distinguishes leaders from laggards, and provides examples of notable practices. These benchmarks provide a pathway for assessing company performance to support investors in advocating for long-term value.

For this report, 17 major food companies were scored on a total of 27 indicators. Scores are based on a thorough review of publicly available information, including companies' published reports, press statements, and website text. In the case of international companies, U.S.-specific information was used where available; if the company did not clearly differentiate between U.S. and global policies, the latter were reported.

This year, companies are starting to differentiate themselves by publicly identifying their pesticide reduction commitments and practices, or lack thereof. Some companies' disclosures on pesticide use management have improved over the past two years while, overall, scores declined due to increased specificity of the key performance indicators.

Methods

The following 17 companies are included in this review (listed alphabetically): Archer Daniels Midland (ADM), Bloch & Guggenheimer (B&G) Foods Inc., Campbell Soup Company, Cargill, Conagra Brands Inc., Danone S. A., Del Monte Pacific Limited Foods Inc., General Mills Inc., Kellanova, The Kraft Heinz Company, Lamb Weston Holdings Inc., Mars Incorporated, Mondelēz International Inc., Nestlé, PepsiCo Inc., Post Holdings, Inc., and The J. M. Smucker Company.

Each company was given the opportunity to review the information compiled in this report and provide additional information or clarification.

Questions were written to elicit key information about supply chain pesticide use. Questions focus on transparency around pesticides, whether companies have conducted assessments to understand the risks associated with use of pesticides in their supply chain, and whether companies have adopted strategies or policies to reduce the use of pesticides in their supply chain. This deliberate recognition of pesticide use as an issue to be addressed is a critical first step on a company's path toward identifying solutions.

Company	Score	Letter Grade
General Mills Inc.	10	С
ADM	9	C-
PepsiCo Inc.	9	C-
Conagra Brands Inc.	8	D
Campbell Soup Company	7	D
Lamb Weston Holdings Inc.	6	D-
Nestlé	6	D-
Mondelēz International Inc.	5	F
Del Monte Foods Inc.	4	F
Cargill	3	F
Danone S. A.	3	F
The Kraft Heinz Company	2	F
Post Holdings Inc.	2	F
B&G Foods	1	F
Kellanova	1	F
Mars Incorporated	1	F
The J. M. Smucker Company	0	F

In this edition of the report, we added a section labeled "Tracking and Monitoring Pesticide Use" to understand whether food manufacturers have developed data collection procedures related to suppliers' pesticide use and impacts. It is impossible to assess a food manufacturer's pesticide impact without obtaining information from suppliers.

To eliminate the potential for greenwashing and to increase transparency related to specific metrics, we removed the previous scorecard's "Holistic Sustainable Sourcing Policy" section. The vast majority of companies' sustainable sourcing policies do not mention pesticide use or provide pesticide reduction guidelines and so were not helpful in assessing pesticide reduction practices. Instead, we have given more weight to the adoption of programs that may reduce synthetic pesticide use, including regenerative agriculture and/or IPM policies.

Companies can now earn more points for programs that clearly and publicly delineate the elements of such program(s) and provide metrics by which associated progress on pesticide reduction is measured. Other important components include whether companies require growers to participate in such programs or have otherwise set supplier targets for action or increased transparency.

The final section of the 2023 scorecard evaluates companies' farmworker health and safety practices and policies. Farmworkers and fenceline communities experience some of the highest pesticide exposure rates. To mitigate harm and risk around such exposures, food manufacturers' pesticide reduction policies should take into account grower actions to mitigate the direct impacts pesticide use has on these individuals. This section of the report scores companies on their worker protection practices, if any, to minimize adverse health effects and the environmental injustices associated with pesticide exposures.



RESULTS		S	S	s					ills	sker		Z	ston		lai		
		B&G Foods	Campbell'	=	igra	ane	Del Monte	General Mills	J. M. Smucker	Kellanova	Kraft Heinz	Lamb Weston		Mondelez International	e,	PepsiCo	
Question	ADM	B&G	Cam	Cargill	Conagra	Danone	Del N	Gene	Σ̈́	Kella	Kraft	Lam	Mars	Mon	Nestlé	PepsiCo	
Pesticide Risk Reduction Strategy																	
 Has the company publicly stated a goal to reduce the use of pesticides in its key agricultural supply chains? 	•				•		•	•				•		•			
Has the company adopted chemical pesticide reduction practices in its key agricultural supply chains?	•				•	•		•						•	•		
3. Has the company conducted a pesticide risk assessment across its supply chains that includes human health?	•	•															
Pesticide Data and Policy Transparency																	
4. Has the company publicly stated a policy for reducing pesticide use?																	
5. Does the company publicly report its progress toward its pesticide risk reduction goal?			٠				٠										
6. Does the company publicly disclose pesticide use data (including trends or changes)?								•				•					
Tracking and Monitoring Pesticide Use																	
7. Does the company collect or monitor pesticide use data from its agricultural supply chain?																	
8. Is the company's suppliers' pesticide use data audited by a third party?												•				•	
9. Does the company state a public commitment to begin or continue collecting pesticide use data in its supply chains within the next year?	•															• (
10. Does the company publicly disclose its success in reducing pesticide use or risk?			٠				•	•				•		•			
Company Policy on Pesticides of High Concern																	
11. Does the company have and disclose a supplier standard regarding the use of glyphosate- based herbicides?	•																
12. Does the company have a supplier standard that reduces the use of neonicotinoids?																	
13. Do the company's suppliers utilize drift-reduction agents if using dicamba?																	
14. Does the company have a sustainable agriculture policy/program that includes reducing pesticide use?	•		•		•			•				•		•	•	•	
15. Does the company disclose data to demonstrate supplier performance and progress improving sustainability metrics?	•		•		•	•	•	•		•	•	•	•	•	•	•	
Integrated Pest Management																	
16. Does the company promote or require all non-de minimis suppliers to adopt IPM practices that significantly reduce or eliminate pesticide use?			•													•	
17. Do the company's practices align with the IPM Institute's guidelines including utilizing pesticides as a last resort after implementation of a range of alternative pest control measures along with monitoring and record-keeping?																	
18. Does the company work with a third party such as the IPM Institute to verify its IPM program?								•								•	
19. Does the company publicly disclose data to demonstrate suppliers' performance and compliance with IPM guidelines?	•		•													•	
20. Does the company publicly disclose progress in improved water quality, soil health, biodiversity, yield abundance, and pesticide reduction across all material suppliers using IPM?																	
Regenerative Agriculture																	
21. Does the company promote or require all non-de minimis suppliers to adopt regenerative agriculture practices?				•				•			•				•	•	
22. Does the company define regenerative agriculture in a way that includes pesticide-reduction goals?					•			•							•		
23. Does the company publicly disclose supplier data on regenerative agriculture in its supply chains?			•	•											•	•	
24. Does the company disclose which crops and how many acres use regenerative agriculture practices?	•			•	•	•		•									
25. Does the company publicly disclose progress in improved water quality, soil health, biodiversity, yield abundance, and pesticide reduction across all material suppliers using regenerative agriculture?					•												
Farmworker Health and Safety																	
26. Does the company ensure suppliers train farmworkers in safe pesticide application practices, including e.g. farmworkers are trained in their native languages to understand pesticide risk?																	
27. Does the company require suppliers to inform adjacent communities when spraying pesticides that contaminate the air, groundwater, and surface water?																	
								1									

Key findings

The average company score is 4.5 points.

While some companies developed and expanded eco-conscious farming practices that prioritize pesticide reduction, the majority of companies failed to take the necessary steps toward pesticide use transparency, disclosure, and risk mitigation. Two of the leaders from the 2019 and 2021 reports continued improving their pesticide reduction practices while many laggards have still yet to begin tackling pesticide risk. The average grade in 2021 was a D, which dropped to an F in 2023. Overall scores decreased as many companies failed to meet the growing demand for safe and environmentally protective food.

Four companies earned more points in 2023 than in 2021.

ADM jumped up the grade scale this year from an F in 2021 to a C- in 2023. In the last report, ADM only earned points in the "Holistic Sustainable Sourcing Policy" and "Regenerative Agriculture" sections. This year, the company scored only one point below General Mills – the report's leader. ADM also earned the highest number of points in the "Pesticide Risk Reduction Strategy" and "Company Policy on Pesticides of High Concern" sections.

Additionally, Conagra significantly improved its pesticide risk reduction strategies from 2021 to 2023. The company publicly stated a goal to reduce its pesticide use across its agricultural supply chain, resulting in a reduction of 112,500 gallons of soil fumigants used on its fields since 2021. Conagra also now requires its broccoli and cauliflower suppliers to reduce the volume of pesticides used by 5% annually. Even as the average company grade of the scorecard dropped, Conagra earned 8 points this year, increasing its score by a resounding 6 points since 2019. The company has shown a positive change in the way it does business by increasing transparency, educating suppliers, and prioritizing the longevity of abundant and sustainable crop production.

Post Holdings' score also increased by two points in 2023 for publicly stating a goal to reduce pesticide use across its key agricultural supply chains and committing to begin or continue collecting pesticide use data in its supply chains within the next year. Similarly, B&G Foods' grade improved by one point from 2021 to 2023 as the company began working with the IPM Institute to conduct a pesticide risk assessment across its supply chain. While the company's ability to assess pesticide risk is notable, B&G Foods is not transparent with the information acquired through the assessment.

ADM leads the way in pesticide risk reduction.

ADM earned the highest score in the "Pesticide Risk Reduction Strategy" Section. The company publicly stated a goal to reduce the usage of chemical pesticides in the key agricultural supply chains by 2023. ADM also adopted chemical pesticide reduction practices, like IPM and cover cropping, in its supply chain. The company conducted a pesticide risk assessment across its supply chain through the SAI Platform that measures its reduction of chemical loading and adverse impact on people and the environment.

Campbell's also conducts pesticide risk assessments on three crops across its supply chains – tomatoes, potatoes, and wheat. The company uses the information provided through the assessment to build programs to reduce major risk. Campbell's also partnered with the IPM Institute to analyze four years of pesticide data across its tomato supply chain. The company did not score for this question because its assessments do not measure pesticide risk across its entire supply chain.

Both Conagra and General Mills earned the second highest scores in the "Pesticide Risk Reduction Strategy" section. Each of the companies has publicly stated goals to reduce pesticide use across its supply chains. Additionally, each company has adopted, maintained, or improved pesticide-reduction practices.

Five companies earned points for their pesticide data transparency.

Notably, Conagra began reporting its progress toward its pesticide risk reduction goal since the 2021 report. General Mills also improved its transparency this year by publicly disclosing pesticide use data for specific crops. The company now states, on its Environmental Impact webpage, the amount of pesticides its suppliers use while growing oats, wheat, corn, and soybeans.

Lamb Weston also received credit for publicly disclosing pesticide use data. The company mentions in its ESG report that its reliance on active ingredient pesticides decreased from 4.8 pounds per ton of crops harvested in 2021 to 3.4 pounds in 2022. Campbell's, Del Monte Pacific Limited, and B&G Foods also received credit for pesticide data transparency.

Lamb Weston and PepsiCo audit their suppliers' pesticide use through the USDA's third-party GAP program.

Lamb Weston uses the USDA's Good Agricultural Practice (GAP) program to audit its fruit and vegetable pesticide use data, ensuring valid data quality. Lamb Weston started engaging in third-party audits after the 2021 report. The company now requires all its growers to complete a GAP audit annually.

PepsiCo continued using third-party audits to track and monitor pesticide use for its U.S. and Canadian potato farms. Like Lamb Weston, the company requires growers to complete GAP audits annually to ensure detailed inspections of pesticide use on farms.

Both companies also earned the highest scores in the "Tracking and Monitoring Pesticide Use" section of the scorecard. Lamb Weston was one of five companies to acquire points in the section for publicly disclosing its success in reducing pesticide use from 4.8 pounds of active ingredient (AI) pesticides per ton of crops harvested in 2021 to 3.4 in 2022.

None of the companies collects or monitors pesticide use data across agricultural supply chains.

Campbell's collects grower data on pesticide use and monitors risks in its tomato, potato, and wheat supply chains. We would like to note that the company does identify these three crops as its priority ingredients. The company did not receive a point for this question because to earn credit, companies must collect and monitor pesticide use data for all material supply chains. Campbell's also fails to discuss the extent of its monitoring practices.

We would also like to acknowledge that Post Holdings expanded its pesticide monitoring and transparency efforts this year. The company mentions on its Pesticide Management page that it has strict protocols for pesticide usage, including tracking and recording pesticide usage by volume and type on its owned potato farms. The company did not earn a point for question 3.1 on the Scorecard because its pesticide tracking and monitoring practices do not apply to all non-*de minimis* suppliers.

ADM is the only company that discloses a supplier standard on glyphosate – a pesticide of high concern.

ADM prohibits supplier use of glyphosate as a pre-harvest desiccant. In 2021, the only company to earn a point for this key performance indicator was Kellogg. However, Kellanova, the company formally known as Kellogg, did not receive a point this year because it abolished its commitment to phase out glyphosate as a pre-harvest desiccant.

Although Mondelēz does not disclose a supplier standard for reducing or avoiding glyphosate and neonicotinoids, its voluntary Harmony Ambition 2030 regenerative agriculture program for wheat does state an "aim to eliminate the most damaging pesticides, including glyphosate and neonicotinoids." If the company expands the program, applying its pesticide-reduction goal to all material suppliers, it would have a positive impact on conservation and regeneration.

PepsiCo leads the way in developing and maintaining an IPM program that reduces pesticide use.

PepsiCo has the most defined IPM program for achieving pesticide reduction. Some notable features of its program are

- supply-chain-wide expectations to minimize agrochemical applications and support safe, legal, and responsible pesticide use;
- direct farmer engagement; and
- third-party verification of practices.

PepsiCo has improved both the IPM metrics and transparency relating to its IPM program since the 2021 report. This year, the company earned the highest grade for the IPM section.

Nestlé recently established a robust regenerative agriculture program that sets pesticide reduction targets and outlines strategies for achievement.

Nestlé, General Mills, Cargill, and Conagra received the highest grades in the "Regenerative Agriculture" section.

In 2022, Nestlé disclosed a program in which it works closely with over 500,000 farmers to promote regenerative agriculture practices designed to continuously reduce the use of synthetic herbicides and pesticides. Nestlé also supports communication between farmers globally to increase their ability to adopt regenerative agriculture practices in different climates and conditions. Additionally, Conagra works with tomato growers across its supply chain to increase cover crop adoption, which can further reduce the need for pesticides and herbicides and improve overall soil health, and the company has adopted conservation tillage or no-tillage practices on nearly 30,250 acres of cornfields.

Of significant note, Conagra is the only company to publicly disclose the progress of its regenerative agriculture program in improved water quality, soil health, biodiversity, yield abundance, and pesticide reduction across all material suppliers.

Six companies have publicly stated pesticide reduction goals in their key agricultural supply chains.

ADM, Conagra, General Mills, Lamb Weston, Mondelēz, and Post Holdings received a point for this question. This question differs from 4.4 on the scorecard, which reads, "Does the company have an agriculture policy/program that includes reducing pesticide use?" Question 4.4 solely addresses whether a company has any policy or program that results in or includes guidelines that require pesticide reduction. It does not signify a quantitative goal and does not address a key supply chain.

While companies earning a point for 4.4 may not have a pesticide reduction goal that applies to their key supply chains, it is important to note the pesticide reduction functions of their established policies and programs. Some programs that result in or require pesticide reduction practices are regenerative agriculture and IPM.

Twelve out of 17 companies' scores decreased.

Company scores significantly decreased from 2021 to 2023 due to the scorecard's increased focus on metrics reporting. Kellanova lost ground as we increased the rigor of our scorecard questions to reflect industry trends and movement toward pesticide reduction practices, such as the adoption of regenerative agriculture. The company previously earned two points on the 2021 scorecard for its supplier standards regarding glyphosate-based herbicides and reducing glyphosate use as a desiccant. This year, we were unable to locate supplier standards on glyphosate use that applied to all the company's non-*de minimis* suppliers.

Additionally, in 2022 Kellanova announced a \$2 million investment project to advance climate-positive agriculture including regenerative practices. The scorecard provides points for regenerative agriculture programs that directly impact a company's suppliers. Some companies partner with outside organizations to fund the expansion of regenerative agriculture practices that do not impact their direct supply chains. Kellanova did not receive points in the "Regenerative Agriculture" section of the 2023 scorecard because we were unable to find evidence of the company promoting or instituting regenerative agriculture practices across its supply chain.

None of the companies has supplier standards that reduce the use of neonicotinoids or utilize drift-reduction agents if using dicamba.

This year, we continued to score companies on whether they have supplier standards that focus on the most dangerous chemicals to environmental and human health. A question regarding dicamba was added to the scorecard to eliminate a regrettable solution. Chemical companies now sell products containing dicamba, a highly volatile herbicide, to address the latest weed resistance problem for their glyphosate-tolerant GMO "Roundup Ready" crops.

The food industry appears to be stagnating with regard to developing company policies that would, at a minimum, address pesticides of high concern. Neonicotinoids are a group of insecticides that cause serious adverse health effects for farmworkers and fenceline communities, especially children. The insecticides also deplete pollinator populations that are essential to aspects of agricultural production. Nearly \$35 billion of the U.S. economy depends on pollinators, and without sufficient neonicotinoid reduction standards, companies will fail to maintain abundant crop yields over time.

Companies also failed to create supplier standards that protect farmworkers and fenceline communities from exposure to dicamba drift. The National Wildlife Federation (NWF) found that since the EPA approved dicamba products to treat GMO soybeans and cotton in 2016, the Midwest and South have experienced thousands of pesticide injury complaints.⁷⁵ The NWF also discovered that pesticide-related injuries occurred thousands of feet from treated crop fields.⁷⁶ Companies may develop supplier standards to mitigate pesticide-related risks to protect farmworkers and fenceline communities.

Companies are not prioritizing farmworkers' health and safety.

None of the 17 companies in the Scorecard, even companies with robust DEI programs like General Mills and PepsiCo, have publicly stated policies or standards that protect farmworkers or fenceline communities from the adverse health effects of pesticide use and drift. As noted above, approximately 78% of farmworkers in the U.S. are Hispanic and are more likely to experience pesticide poisoning than white farm owners. This creates the risk that companies may be called out for environmental racism, in addition to increasing the risk of litigation or other reputational risks associated with exposing farmworkers and fenceline communities to harmful chemicals.

Companies can reduce risk and protect human health by developing strategies to ensure the protection of farmworkers across their supply chains. At a minimum, companies should train farmworkers in their native languages to better understand the potential human health risks associated with pesticides and how to reduce such exposure. Additionally, companies can reduce risk by informing fenceline communities when spraying pesticides, so they can take necessary precautions to protect themselves. Many companies may be undertaking such work, but none discloses such actions.

Results by Issue & Question

Pesticide Risk Reduction Strategy

- 1. 6 companies have publicly stated a goal to reduce the use of pesticides in their key agricultural supply chains: ADM, Conagra, General Mills, Lamb Weston, Mondelēz, and Post Holdings.
- 2. 7 companies have adopted chemical pesticide reduction practices in their key agricultural supply chains: ADM, Conagra, Danone, Del Monte Pacific Limited, General Mills, Mondelēz, and Nestlé.

2 companies conducted a pesticide risk assessment across their supply chains that relates to human health: ADM and B&G Foods Pesticide Data Transparency.

- 1. 0 companies publicly stated a policy for reducing pesticide use.
- 2. 3 companies publicly report their progress toward their pesticide reduction goals: Campbell's, Conagra, and Del Monte Pacific Limited.
- 3. 2 companies publicly disclose pesticide use data (including trends or changes): General Mills and Lamb Weston.

Tracking and Monitoring Pesticide Use

- 1. O companies publicly report pesticide use data from their agricultural supply chains.
- 2. 2 companies' suppliers pesticide use data are audited by a third party: Lamb Weston and PepsiCo.
- 3. 3 companies publicly committed to begin or continue collecting pesticide use data in their supply chains within the next year: ADM, PepsiCo, and Post Holdings.
- 4. 5 companies publicly disclose their success in reducing pesticide use or risk: Campbell's, Del Monte Pacific Limited, General Mills, Lamb Weston, and Mondelēz.

Company Policy on Pesticides of High Concern

- 1. 1 company has and discloses a supplier standard regarding the use of glyphosate-based herbicides: ADM.
- 2. 0 companies report supplier standards that reduce the use of neonicotinoids.
- 3. 0 companies report that suppliers utilize drift-reduction agents if using dicamba.
- 4. 8 companies have agriculture policies/programs that include reducing pesticide use: ADM, Campbell's, Conagra, General Mills, Lamb Weston, Mondelēz, Nestlé, and PepsiCo.
- 5. 13 companies disclose data to demonstrate suppliers' performances and progress improving sustainability metrics: ADM, Campbell's, Conagra, Danone, Del Monte Pacific Limited, General Mills, Kellanova, Kraft Heinz, Lamb Weston, Mars, Mondelēz, Nestlé, and PepsiCo.

Integrated Pest Management

- 1. 2 companies promote or require all their non-*de minimis* suppliers to adopt IPM practices that significantly reduce or eliminate pesticide use: Campbell's and PepsiCo.
- 2. O companies report whether their practices align with the IPM Institute's guidelines including utilizing pesticides as a last resort after implementation of a range of alternative pest control measures along with monitoring and record-keeping.
- 3. 2 companies work with an authoritative third party, such as the IPM Institute, to design, monitor, or verify their IPM programs: General Mills and PepsiCo.
- 4. 3 companies publicly disclose data to demonstrate suppliers' performance and compliance with IPM guidelines: ADM, Campbell's, and PepsiCo.
- 5. O companies disclose what progress, if any, they have made in improving water quality, soil health, biodiversity, yield abundance, and pesticide reduction across all material suppliers using IPM practices.

Regenerative Agriculture

- 1. 5 companies promote or require all non-*de minimis* suppliers to adopt regenerative agriculture practices: Cargill, General Mills, Kraft Heinz, Nestlé, and PepsiCo.
- 2. 3 companies define regenerative agriculture in a way that includes pesticide reduction goals: Conagra, General Mills, and Nestlé.
- 3. 4 companies publicly disclose suppliers' data on regenerative agriculture in their supply chains: Campbell's, Cargill, Nestlé and PepsiCo.
- 4. 5 companies disclose which crops and how many acres use regenerative agriculture practices: ADM, Cargill, Conagra, Danone, and General Mills.
- 5. 1 company discloses progress in improved water quality, soil health, biodiversity, yield abundance, and pesticide reduction across all material suppliers using regenerative agriculture practices: Conagra.

Farmworker Health and Safety

- 1. O companies require suppliers to train farmworkers in safe pesticide application practices, including, e.g., farmworkers are being trained in their native languages to understand pesticide risk.
- 2. O companies require suppliers to inform adjacent communities when spraying pesticides that contaminate the air, groundwater, and surface water.

RECOMMENDATIONS

Investors

Investors are increasingly moving corporations to promote sustainable business practices that address impacts across a broader range of stakeholders to reduce risk and retain value. In the case of pesticides, investors can encourage food companies to invest in robust strategies to reduce the use of chemical pesticides in agricultural supply chains to increase resiliency, reduce community and worker harm, increase biodiversity, improve ecosystem services, reduce GHG emissions, and improve reputation with customers, thereby increasing company value. The benchmarks outlined in this report can assist investors in evaluating the degree to which companies are moving to proactively reduce pesticide-related risks in their agricultural supply chains.

Food Manufacturers

Major food manufacturers can increase their success by responding to the rapidly changing business environment in which they are valued not only for financial returns, but also how they impact communities, consumers, workers, and the environment. In addition to stakeholder concerns, food companies are beginning to feel the full brunt of climate change, resource restraints, and fallout from decades of pesticide-reliant growing practices, making resiliency and innovation key factors of success. Those companies that assess the full range of risks related to pesticide use in supply chains and take meaningful steps to reduce them will drive value. Actions should include the following:

- 1. Publicly commit to reducing pesticide use in agricultural supply chains.
- 2. Outline strategies for pesticide use reduction, including targets, timelines, and metrics for measuring progress year-over-year.
 - a. If these strategies include IPM, regenerative agriculture, or other common terms, it is particularly important to establish clear definitions that include pesticide reduction and outline specific supplier goals, or requirements, to both measure and demonstrate progress.
 - b. Eliminate pesticides of high concern, like glyphosate, neonicotinoids, dicamba, and organophosphates, first.
- 3. Develop incentives to help farmers transition away from pesticide-intensive agricultural practices toward organic, regenerative, or IPM farming.
- 4. Publicly disclose progress toward pesticide reduction goals.

In addition to these methods, companies can use their membership in industry sustainability collaboratives to advocate that technical assistance providers establish methods for tracking and reporting pesticide use. By working in partnership with academics, non-governmental organizations, and other industry members, companies can help develop solutions to the current challenges in reducing supply chain pesticide use and impact.

Companies can also have a significant impact on policy. We encourage companies to report lobbying activity that affects communities and the environment, including participation in trade groups that oppose laws or regulations that would improve health and environmental conditions on farms or in nearby communities. To promote changes in the food system that will benefit all stakeholders and create a level playing field, companies can affirmatively support policy changes that promote transparency, improve regulation of toxic chemicals, and bolster efforts to shift supply chains to regenerative practices.

Policy

Policymakers are charged with ensuring that regulatory decisions are made with public health as the first priority. As such, adopting a precautionary stance will drive beneficial change, sustainability, and economic success, especially in the regulatory arena. Policymakers should support and require sourcing of studies on health and environmental impacts, including studies beyond those offered by applicants when considering approval or continued use of pesticides. New agrochemicals are constantly being produced and introduced to the market, making it difficult for regulators to fully assess impact, including long-term effects. In such situations, the precautionary principle provides a sound approach to risk management. Utilized by other developed nations, this principle states that in the case of uncertain outcomes, it is important to protect against negative risks. In doing so, regulators would consider a new chemical potentially harmful until scientists have proven its safety.

Moving beyond pesticide regulation, policymakers have opportunities to reshape our agricultural system to promote agricultural resilience (i.e., resilient soils, resilient ecosystems, resilient communities, and resilient economies). Reshaping incentives to underscore these outcomes and creating laws to prohibit externalities in agriculture will drive economic value and help ensure agricultural resiliency.

Consumers

Consumers have the power to "vote with their dollars." They can support pesticide-free and ecologically beneficial goods and the brands that support transparency in food production and pesticide-free ingredient sourcing. Consumers can also influence positive change in the industry by presenting their comments and concerns about companies' pesticide use on food manufacturers' websites in customer service and feedback boxes. Moreover, customers can support policymakers that drive strong consumer-oriented and ecologically sound legislation.



APPENDIX A (Scorecard Survey Questions)

Pesticide Risk Reduction Strategy

- 1. Has the company publicly stated a goal to reduce the use of pesticides in its key agricultural supply chains?
- 2. Has the company adopted chemical pesticide reduction practices in its key agricultural supply chains?
- 3. Has the company conducted a pesticide risk assessment across its supply chains that relates to human health?

Pesticide Data and Policy Transparency

- 4. Has the company publicly stated a policy for reducing pesticide use?
- 5. Does the company publicly report its progress towards its pesticide reduction goal?
- 6. Does the company publicly disclose pesticide use data (including trends or changes)?

Tracking and Monitoring Pesticide Use

- 7. Does the company collect or monitor pesticide use data from its agricultural supply chains?
- 8. Is the company's supplier's pesticide use data audited by a third party?
- 9. Does the company state a public commitment to begin or continue collecting pesticide use data in its supply chains within the next year?
- 10. Does the company publicly disclose its success in reducing pesticide use or risk?

Company Policy on Pesticides of High Concern

- 11. Does the company have and disclose a supplier standard regarding the use of glyphosate-based herbicides?
- 12. Does the company have a supplier standard that reduces the use of neonicotinoids?
- 13. Do the company's suppliers utilize drift-reduction agents if using dicamba?
- 14. Does the company have a sustainable agriculture policy/program that includes reducing pesticide use?
- 15. Does the company disclose data to demonstrate supplier performance and progress improving sustainability metrics?

Integrated Pest Management

- 16. Does the company promote or require all non-*de minimis* suppliers to adopt IPM practices that significantly reduce or eliminate pesticide use?
- 17. Do the company's practices align with the IPM Institute's guidelines including biological controls, cultural controls, soil preparation, monitoring, and recordkeeping?
- 18. Does the company work with an authoritative third party such as the IPM Institute to design, monitor, and verify its IPM program?

- 19. Does the company publicly disclose data to demonstrate suppliers' performance and compliance with IPM guidelines?
- 20. Does the company disclose progress in improved water quality, soil health, biodiversity, yield abundance, and pesticide reduction across all material suppliers using IPM?

Regenerative Agriculture

- 21. Does the company promote or require all non-*de minimis* suppliers to adopt regenerative agriculture practices?
- 22. Does the company define regenerative agriculture in a way that includes pesticide-reduction goals?
- 23. Does the company publicly disclose supplier data on regenerative agriculture in its supply chains?
- 24. Does the company disclose which crops and how many acres use regenerative agriculture practices?
- 25. Does the company disclose progress in improved water quality, soil health, biodiversity, yield abundance, and pesticide reduction across all material suppliers using regenerative agriculture?

Farmworker Health and Safety

- 26. Does the company ensure suppliers train farm workers in safe pesticide application practices, including e.g. farm workers are trained in their native languages to understand pesticide risk?
- 27. Does the company require suppliers to inform adjacent communities when spraying pesticides that contaminate the air, groundwater, and surface water?

Total Points Possible: 27

ENDNOTES

- 1. The term "pesticide" as used in this report encompasses insecticides, herbicides, fungicides, and rodenticides.
- Ohio-Kentucky-Indiana Water Science Center, "Pesticides," U. S. Geological Survey, March 23, 2017, https://www.usgs.gov/centers/ohio-kentucky-indiana-water-science-center/science/pesticides.
- 3. Ian Mount, "Farmers Use \$60 Billion of Pesticides Each Year. 2 MIT Scientists Have Developed a New Technology That Could Cut That Number in Half," *Fortune*, December 20, 2022, https://meche.mit.edu/news-media/farmers-use-60-billion-pesticides-each-year-2-mit-scientists-have-developed-new.
- "Legacies of Lead & Arsenic: A Short History on the Surprising Uses of Toxic Metals Centuries Ago," Department of Ecology, State of Washington (blog), February 3, 2020, https://ecology.wa.gov/blog/february-2020/legacies-of-lead-and-arsenic.
- John Abu-Taleb, "DDT: An Unforeseen Truth," Environment & Society Portal (blog), https://www.environmentandsociety.org/tools/keywords/ddt-unforeseen-truth.
- 6. Steven G. Gilbert (producer), "Lessons Learned: Looking Back to Go Forward," Collaborative for Health & Environment, accessed October 2023, https://www.healthandenvironment.org/environmental-health/social-context/history/gerhard-schrader-father-of-the-nerve-agents.
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "Dichlorodiphenyltrichloroethane (DDT) Factsheet," August 16, 2021, https://www.cdc.gov/biomonitoring/DDT_FactSheet.html.
- "Harmful Chemicals Removed from Products Often Replaced with Something as Bad or Worse," Harvard T.H. Chan School of Public Health, accessed October 2023, https://www.hsph.harvard.edu/news/hsph-in-the-news/harmful-chemicals-removed-from-products-often-replaced-withsomething-as-bad-or-worse/.
- Maria Temming, "The U.S. Is Still Using Many Pesticides That Are Banned in Other Countries," Science News, June 10, 2019, https://www.sciencenews.org/article/united-states-pesticides-banned-other-countries.
- Wolfgang Boedeker, Meriel Watts, Peter Clausing, and Emily Marquez, "The Global Distribution of Acute Unintentional Pesticide Poisoning: Estimates Based on a Systematic Review," BMC Public Health 7, no. 20 (2020): 1875. https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/33287770/.
- 11. Ibid.
- 12. Ibid.
- Nam-Jun Cho, Samel Park, Jiwon Lyu, et al., "Prediction Model of Acute Respiratory Failure in Patients with Acute Pesticide Poisoning by Intentional Ingestion: Prediction of Respiratory Failure in Pesticide Intoxication (PREP) Scores in Cohort Study," *Journal of Clinical Medicine* 11, no. 4 (2022): 1048. https://www.mdpi.com/2077-0383/11/4/1048.
- 14. Ashish Goel and Praveen Aggarwal, "Pesticide Poisoning," *National Medical Journal of India* 20, no. 4 (2007): 182-191. https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/18085124/.
- "Pesticides," Canadian Centre for Occupational Health and Safety, January 20, 2023, https://www.ccohs.ca/oshanswers/chemicals/pesticides/health_effects.html.
- 16. "Impact of Pesticides on Our Health," Pesticide Action Network UK, accessed October 2023, https://www.pan-uk.org/health-effects-of-pesticides/.
- John D. Beard, David M. Umbach, Jane A. Hoppin, et al., "Pesticide Exposure and Depression among Male Private Pesticide Applicators in the Agricultural Health Study," *Environmental Health Perspectives* 122 (2014): 984-991. https://ehp.niehs.nih.gov/doi/10.1289/ehp.1307450.
- Neice Muller Xavier Faria, Anaclaudia Gastal Fassa, and Rodrigo Dalke Meucci, "Association between Pesticide Exposure and Suicide Rates in Brazil," NeuroToxicology 45 (2014): 355-362. https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0161813X14000849.
- 19. Brian Bienkowski, "High Rates of Suicide, Depression Linked to Farmers' Use of Pesticides," *Scientific American*, October 6, 2014, https://www.scientificamerican.com/article/high-rates-of-suicide-depression-linked-to-farmers-use-of-pesticides/.
- 20. "Health & Safety," National Farm Worker Ministry, August 2022, https://nfwm.org/farm-workers/farm-worker-issues/health-safety/.
- Silvia Moreira, Sara C. Pereira, Vincente Seco-Rovira, et al., "Pesticides and Male Fertility: A Dangerous Crosstalk," *Metabolites* 11, no. 12 (2021): 799. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC8707831/.
- 22. "Pesticides Reproductive Health," Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, May 1, 2023, https://www.cdc.gov/niosh/topics/repro/pesticides.html.
- Pesticides and Their Impact on Children: Key Facts and Talking Points, United States Environmental Protection Agency (Report No. EPA 735-F-07-003), accessed October 2023, https://www.epa.gov/sites/default/files/2015-12/documents/pest-impact-hsstaff.pdf.
- 24. Seblework Mekonen, Argaw Ambelu, Mekiti Wondafrash, et al., "Exposure of Infants to Organochlorine Pesticides from Breast Milk Consumption in Southwestern Ethiopia," Scientific Reports 11 (2021): 22053. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC8585979/.
- Yu-Han Chiu, Paige L. Williams, Lidia Minguez-Alarcon, et al., "Comparison of Questionnaire-Based Estimation of Pesticide Residue Intake from Fruits and Vegetables with Urinary Concentrations of Pesticide Biomarkers," *Journal of Exposure Science & Environmental Epidemiology* 28 (2018), 31-39. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC5734986/.
- H. V. Kuhnlein, O. Receveur, D. G. G. Muir, et al., "Arctic Indigenous Women Consume Greater Than Acceptable Levels of Organochlorines," The Journal of Nutrition 125, No. 10 (1995): 2501-2510. https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0022316622018752.
- 27. Jess Gilbert, Spencer D. Wood, and Gwen Sharp, "Who Owns the Land? Agricultural Land Ownership by Race/Ethnicity," *Rural America* 17, No. 4 (2002): 55-62. https://www.ers.usda.gov/webdocs/publications/46984/19353_ra174h_1_.pdf.
- "Facts about Agricultural Workers," National Center for Farmworker Health, Inc., January 2022, https://www.ncfh.org/facts-about-agricultural-workers-fact-sheet.html.

- Jayson Maurice Porter, Agrochemicals, Environmental Racism, and Environmental Justice in U.S. History, February 2022, https://www.organic-center.org/sites/default/files/agrochemicals_racism_and_justice_in_us_history.pdf.
- 30. "In the News: Hispanic and Latino Farmworkers at High Risk from Pesticide Use in Agriculture," The Farmworker Association of Florida (blog), April 19, 2022, https://floridafarmworkers.org/articles/in-the-news-hispanic-and-latino-farmworkers-at-high-risk-from-pesticide-use-in-agriculture/.
- 31. Ingrid Waldron, "Environmental Racism in Canada," *The Canadian Encyclopedia*, December 14, 2020, https://www.thecanadianencyclopedia.ca/en/article/environmental-racism-in-canada.
- 32. Jayson Maurice Porter, Agrochemicals, Environmental Racism, and Environmental Justice in U.S. History, February 2022, https://www.organic-center.org/sites/default/files/agrochemicals_racism_and_justice_in_us_history.pdf.
- Amanda Gold, Wenson Fung, Susan Gabbard, and Daniel Carroll, Findings from the National Agricultural Workers Survey (NAWS) 2019-2020: A Demographic and Employment Profile of United States Farmworkers, JBS International (Research Report No. 16), January 2022, https://www.dol.gov/sites/dolgov/files/ETA/naws/pdfs/NAWS%20Research%20Report%2016.pdf.
- "Facts about Agricultural Workers," National Center for Farmworker Health, Inc., January 2022, https://www.ncfh.org/facts-about-agricultural-workers-fact-sheet.html.
- Paula Dutko, Michele Ver Ploeg, and Tracey Farrigan, Characteristics and Influential Factors of Food Deserts, United States Department of Agriculture (Economic Research Report No. 140), August 2012, https://www.ers.usda.gov/webdocs/publications/45014/30940_err140.pdf.
- Evelyn Red Lodge, "Use of Chemicals for Croplands on Native Lands by Non-Natives Considerably More than Use by Natives," Native Land Information System, December 21, 2021, https://nativeland.info/topics/native-agriculture-land-use/use-of-chemicals-for-croplands-on-native-lands-by-non-nativesconsiderably-more-than-use-by-natives/.
- 37. "Mercury and Toxic Cocktails Affect the Arctic Ecosystems, Wildlife and Human Health How to Take Action?," Arctic Council, October 23, 2020, https://arctic-council.org/news/mercury-and-toxic-cocktails-effects-on-arctic/.
- H. V. Kuhnlein, O. Receveur, D. G. G. Muir, et al., "Arctic Indigenous Women Consume Greater Than Acceptable Levels of Organochlorines," The Journal of Nutrition 125, No. 10 (1995): 2501-2510. https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0022316622018752.
- "DDT in Glacial Melt Puts Alaskan Communities at Risk," *Beyond Pesticides* (blog), December 11, 2018, https://beyondpesticides.org/dailynewsblog/2018/12/ddt-in-glacial-melt-puts-alaskan-communities-at-risk/.
- 40. Allison Balogh, "The Rise and Fall of Monoculture Farming," *Horizon: The EU Research & Innovation Magazine*, December 13, 2021, https://ec.europa.eu/research-and-innovation/en/horizon-magazine/rise-and-fall-monoculture-farming.
- 41. "How Pesticide Resistance Develops," Michigan State University Extension, accessed October 2023, https://www.canr.msu.edu/grapes/integrated_pest_management/how-pesticide-resistance-develops.
- Dana Drugmand, Steven Feit, Lili Fuhr, and Carroll Muffett, Fossils, Fertilizers, and Fales Solutions, CIEL, October 2022, https://www.ciel.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/10/Fossils-Fertilizers-and-False-Solutions.pdf.
- "Causes and Effects of Climate Change," United Nations Climate Action, accessed October 2023, https://www.un.org/en/climatechange/science/causes-effects-climate-change.
- 44. K. Spokas and D. Wang, "Stimulation of Nitrous Oxide Production Resulted from Soil Furnigation with Chlorpiricin," *Atmospheric Environment* 37 (2003): 3501-3507. https://www.ars.usda.gov/ARSUserFiles/41695/reprints/ae2003.pdf.
- 45. "Some Greenhouse Gases Are Stronger than Others," UCAR Center for Science Education, accessed October 2023, https://scied.ucar.edu/learning-zone/how-climate-works/some-greenhouse-gases-are-stronger-others.
- "Overview of Greenhouse Gases," United States Environmental Protection Agency, October 10, 2023, https://www.epa.gov/ghgemissions/overview-greenhouse-gases.
- Robert Sanders, "Fertilizer Use Responsible for Increase in Nitrous Oxide in Atmosphere, Berkeley News, April 2, 2012, https://news.berkeley.edu/2012/04/02/fertilizer-use-responsible-for-increase-in-nitrous-oxide-in-atmosphere/.
- 48. "Monitoring Ground-Level Ozone in a Warming World," NASA Global Climate Change, August 29, 2022, https://climate.nasa.gov/news/3207/monitoring-ground-level-ozone-in-a-warming-world/.
- 49. Kelsey Craig to Pamela Wofford, Edgar Vidrio, and Minh Pham, memorandum, "Preliminary Estimates of Volatile Organic Compound Emissions from Pesticides in the San Joaquin Valley: Emissions for 2017," 5 October, 2018, Department of Pesticide Regulation, https://www.cdpr.ca.gov/docs/emon/vocs/vocproj/voc_emissions_2017.pdf.
- Jonathan Evans, Camilla Getz, and Jane Sellen, petition to regulate sulfuryl fluoride to reduce the use of the high global warming potential pesticide, October 27, 2022, https://biologicaldiversity.org/w/news/press-releases/new-study-agricultural-pesticides-cause-widespread-harm-to-soilhealth-threaten-biodiversity-2021-05-04/.
- Francisco Sánchez-Bayo, "Indirect Effect of Pesticides on Insects and other Arthropods," *Toxics* 9, no. 8 (2021): 177. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC8402326/.
- 52. Jonathan Evans, Camilla Getz, and Jane Sellen, petition to regulate sulfuryl fluoride to reduce the use of the high global warming potential pesticide, October 27, 2022, https://biologicaldiversity.org/w/news/press-releases/new-study-agricultural-pesticides-cause-widespread-harm-to-soilhealth-threaten-biodiversity-2021-05-04/.
- Becca Dzombak, "The Nation's Corn Belt Has Lost a Third of Its Topsoil," Smithsonian Magazine, April 4, 2021, https://www.smithsonianmag.com/science-nature/scientists-say-nations-corn-belt-has-lost-third-its-topsoil-180977485/.
- 54. Ibid
- 55. David Pimentel, "Environmental and Economic Costs of the Application of Pesticides Primarily in the United States," *Environment, Development and Sustainability* 7 (June 2005): 229-252, https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s10668-005-7314-2.
- 56. Ibid.

- 57. H. Kaka, P.A. Opute, and M.S. Maboeta, "Potential Impacts of Climate Change on the Toxicity of Pesticides towards Earthworms," *Journal of Toxicology* (2021): 1-14. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC8397574/.
- "A Look at Fertilizer and Pesticide Use in the US," Gro Intelligence, June 10, 2018, https://www.gro-intelligence.com/insights/a-look-at-fertilizer-and-pesticide-use-in-the-us.
- Sandra Skendžić, Monika Zovko, Ivana Pajač Živković, et al., "The Impact of Climate Change on Agricultural Insect Pests," Insects 12, no. 5 (2021): 440. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC8150874/.
- 60. William M. Janousek, Margaret R. Douglas, Syd Cannings, et al., "Recent and Future Declines of a Historically Widespread Pollinator Linked to Climate, Land Cover, and Pesticides," *PNAS 120*, no. 5 (2023). https://www.pnas.org/doi/full/10.1073/pnas.2211223120.
- 61. Alex Jordan, Harland M. Patch, Christina M. Grozinger, and Vikas Khanna, "Economic Dependence and Vulnerability of United States Agricultural Sector on Insect-Mediated Pollination Service," *Environmental Science & Technology* 55, no. 4 (2021): 2243-2253. https://par.nsf.gov/servlets/purl/10312434.
- 62. Kendra Klein, Bee-Friendly Retailer Scorecard: Ranking Top U.S. Grocery Stores on Protecting Pollinators from Toxic Pesticides, Friends of the Earth U.S., 2022, https://foe.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/09/Supermarket_Scorecard_Report_v4.pdf.
- L. Bakker, J. Sok, W. van der Werf, and F.J.J.A. Bianchi, "Kicking the Habit: What Makes and Breaks Farmers' Intentions to Reduce Pesticide Use?" Ecological Economics 180 (2021). https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0921800919320841.
- 64. "The Pesticide Treadmill," PAN, accessed October 2023, https://www.panna.org/resources/the-pesticide-treadmill/.
- Clevo Wilson and Clem Tisdell, "Why Farmers Continue to Use Pesticides Despite Environmental, Health, and Sustainability Costs," *Ecological Economics* 39, no. 3 (2001): 449-462. https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0921800901002385.
- Ross Kerber and Simon Jessop, "Analysis: How 2021 became the Year of ESG Investing," *Reuters*, December 23, 2021, https://www.reuters.com/markets/us/how-2021-became-year-esg-investing-2021-12-23/.
- 67. "Public Opinion on Chemicals," Program on Reproductive Health and the Environment, accessed October 2023, https://prhe.ucsf.edu/public-opinion-chemicals.
- 68. Ibid.
- "Organic Food Revenue Worldwide in 2021, by Country (in Million Euros)," Statista, February 2023, https://www.statista.com/statistics/244375/revenue-of-organic-food-in-europe-and-the-united-states/.
- 70. Greenwashing is the process of making unsubstantiated claims to deceive customers by influencing a false perspective that a company's products are environmentally sound. Three pesticide reduction and elimination practices are discussed in this report as ways to directly reduce adverse environmental and human health effects. The scorecard presented in the latter portion of this report reflects companies' ability to adopt agricultural practices that achieve those outcomes.
- "Are Pesticides Allowed in Organic Farming," Global Organics, accessed October 2023, https://www.global-organics.com/post.php?s=2018-02-02-are-pesticides-allowed-in-organic-farming.
- "List of Allowed and Prohibited Substances," Code of Federal Regulations, October 31, 2003, https://www.ecfr.gov/current/title-7/subtitle-B/chapter-I/subchapter-M/part-205/subpart-G/subject-group-ECFR0ebc5d139b750cd.
- "Integrated Pest Management (IPM) Principles," United States Environmental Protection Agency, September 20, 2023, https://www.epa.gov/safepestcontrol/integrated-pest-management-ipm-principles.
- 74. Tracy Heim, "The Indigenous Origins of Regenerative Agriculture," National Farmers Union (blog), October 12, 2020, https://nfu.org/2020/10/12/the-indigenous-origins-of-regenerative-agriculture/.
- 75. Lekha Knuffman, Kim Erndt-Pitcher, and Emily May, Drifting Toward Disaster: How Dicamba Herbicides Are Harming Cultivated and Wild Landscapes (Washington, D.C.: National Wildlife Federation; Champaign: Prairie Rivers Network; Portland: Xerces Society for Invertebrate Conservation, 2020), https://www.nwf.org/-/media/Documents/PDFs/NWF-Reports/2020/Drifting-Toward-Disaster.ashx.

76. Ibid.



©2023 *As You Sow*. All Rights Reserved. Address: 2020 Milvia St., Suite 500 • Berkeley, CA 94704 Mailing address: *As You Sow* • Main Post Office, PO Box 751 • Berkeley, CA 94701

Printed on 100% recycled content. 100% post-consumer waste. Processed chlorine-free paper.